Town of Haw River

Town Council Meeting

Monday, May 2, 2016
The Town Council of the Town of Haw River held its Town Council Meeting on Monday, May 2, 2016 in the Haw River Municipal Building at 7:00pm.

Council Members Present: Buddy Boggs, Lee Lovette, Jeff Fogleman, Kelly Allen, and Steve Lineberry
Council Members Absent: n/a
Also Present: Manager Jeff Earp, Clerk Melanie Eveker, Attorney Rob Jennings
Mayor Boggs called the meeting to order and gave the invocation at 7:00 pm.
Mayor Boggs introduced Wes Brown (Assistant Scout Master) and Troop 64 from Friendship United Methodist Church. The troop attended the Council meeting working towards various merit badges.
Mayor Boggs introduced Melissa Border (Haw River elementary school teacher) and students that participated in the recent Science Olympiad Tournament. Council then watched a video of the participating students thanking the Town for their support and assistance.
Consent Agenda
The Council considered approval of minutes from the February 19, 2016 special meeting, the March 7, 2016 regular meeting and the April 4, 2016 regular meeting as well as Budget Amendments 2016-2 through 2016-7.
Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the consent agenda as presented. Motion carried 5-0.

New Business
7:11 pm
The Town Council reviewed a presentation from Matt Reese from the Piedmont Triad Regional Council regarding the performance of a pay and classification study for the Town.
Manager Earp introduced Matt Reese from the Piedmont Triad Regional Council. Mr. Reese will be performing the recently approve pay study for the Town. Mr. Reese addressed the Council and outlined his plan for the pay study. He received feedback from the Council regarding their goals for the pay study. Mayor Boggs addressed a letter from the Fire Chief regarding his concerns regarding accurate pay classifications for the Town’s fire department due to the fact that the department services the Town and a fire district that is much larger outside the municipal limits. 
Mr. Reese stated that he will begin his process in early fall and the survey will take approximately 90 days to complete. Statewide surveys will be public in January and Mr. Reese will use those as comparisons for his completed survey and then present his findings to the Council in February or March 2017.

7:20pm

The Town Council will discuss and consider for approval proposals from vendors regarding providing audit services to the Town for a three year period. 
Staff released and RFP for audit services for the Town on April 4, 2016. The RFP was sent directly to seven local firms and listed on the Town’s website for all to review. The bid period closed on April 25, 2016 at noon. The Town received two bids, one from Winston, Williams, Creech, Evans & Co. LLP and one from S. Preston Douglas & Associates, LLP. WWCE’s proposal outlined a total price of yearly work of $17,500 for 2016, $18,025 for 2017, and $18,600 for 2018. SPD’s proposal outlines a price of $16,000 for 2016, $16,250 for 2017 and $16,500 for 2018 with an additional cost of $75-$150 per hour for additional work throughout the year. 
Following discussion regarding the Council’s satisfaction with the work of WWCE and the confidence they have in their audit procedures, Councilmember Lovette made a motion to award the Town’s three year audit contract to Winston, Williams, Creech, Evans & Co. LLP at their proposed cost. Motion carried 5-0.
7:29 pm

The Town Council reviewed and considered for approval proposals from vendors regarding providing sewer slip lining/manhole rehabilitation services to the Town in regards to the CWSRF collection system rehabilitation project.
Staff released the second RFP for CWSRF Collection System Rehabilitation Project for the Town in early April 2016. The RFP was sent directly to local firms, advertised in a regional paper and on the NCHUB website. The bid period closed on April 25, 2016 at 2pm. 
Troy King with Alley Williams Carmen and King presented the Council with the proposals received. The Town received 3 bids and the lowest bid came from Insituform Technologies at $730,088. Mr. King recommended the Council award the bid to the lowest bidder as it is the most affordable option and the company is well known and historically does good work. Mr. King asked that the Council award the bid by adoption a resolution for DEQ that will allow them to approve the contractor and will allow Manager Earp to sign additional paperwork with DEQ.
The project will begin in June or July 2016 and will be completed in around 120 days. 56 manholes will be rehabbed and 2 mile of sewer lined.

Following discussion, Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the Resolution for DEQ and recommends awarding the bid to the lowest bidder, Insituform Technologies in the base bid contract amount of $730,088. Motion carried 5-0.
7:41 pm
The Town Council considered a request from Police Chief Harrison to set the starting salary of a new hire candidate at five percent above regular starting salary.
Manager Earp presented the Council with a request from Chief Harrison to set the starting salary of new hire office candidate Brad Gregory at $32,817.40. This starting salary reflects Mr. Gregory being awarded the 5% increase he would have received once he finished his probationary period up front. Mr. Gregory will bring to the town eight years of law enforcement experience and will not be eligible for another 5% increase once he has finished his probationary period. 
Councilmember Lineberry made a motion to approve hiring Mr. Gregory with his 5% probationary increase upfront for a salary of $32,817.40. Motion carried 5-0.
7:43 pm

The Town Council discussed and considered for approval a draft of an updated Memorandum of Understanding concerning trash and recycling services at Kimrey Mobile Home Park. 
Haw River received a request from Ervin Kimrey representing Kimrey Mobile Home Park to amend the MOU dated 5/5/08 in regards to the handling of trash, recycling, brush, and heavy trash service for the Mobile Home Park. Mr. Kimrey is currently providing all these services to the MHP and therefore he has been excluded from having to pay the month trash/recycling fee to the Town. Mr. Kimrey has requested that the Town take back the brush and heavy trash pickup and charge and collect from the resident directly although they do not have individual utility accounts with the Town. Brush pickup is currently provided to residents with trash/recycling services with the Town free of charge. All residents pay for heavy trash pickup.

Following discussion, Councilmember Lovette made a motion to amend the MOU with Mr. Kimrey to allow for heavy trash pickup at his park on the condition that all items are paid for at Town Hall in advance of pickup and that brush services not be provided to Kimrey MHP. Motion carried 5-0.
7:53 pm
Town Council reviewed and discussed the new Animal Shelter Facilities financing options and information. 

The County Manager and Burlington City Manager held a meeting with staff representative from each municipality on Friday April 22, 2016 to discuss financing terms and option concerning the proposed new animal shelter facility. Several financing options were put on the table to more accurately distribution the cost among the county and the counties municipalities. Council reviewed the options that had been presented. 
Council found the fixed+population method and the sales tax population method the most appealing. However, Councilmember Lineberry expressed his displeasure with spending a single dollar on the construction of this proposed facility and does not agree with any of proposed financing methods.

8:08 pm

The Council discussed and considered for approval bad debt (over 36 months old) to be written off when updating the financial statements.

Manager Earp presented the Council with $5,423.09 in bad utility debt to be considered for write-off. These debts are over 36 months old and therefore need to be removed from the Town’s financial statements. 

Following brief discussion, Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve writing off $5,423.09 in bad utility debt. Motion carried 5-0.
8:18 pm

The Council discussed and set dates for the 2016-2017 Managers proposed budget presentation and the 2016-2017 budget public hearing. 
Follow brief discussion, Council set a special meeting on Monday, May 23, 2016 at 6:00 pm to receive the Manager’s proposed budget and a public meeting on Monday, June 6, 2016 at 7:00 pm for the 2016-2017 budget. Both meetings will be held in the Council Chamber at 403 E Main Street, Haw River, NC 27258.
8:20 pm
The Council discussed and considered a request from Manager Earp to have authority to make appropriate adjustments and Amendments to the 2015-2016 budget to prepare for year-end closeout. 

Following brief discussion, Councilmember Lovette made a motion granting Manager Earp authority to make appropriate adjustments and amendments to the 2015-2016 budget in order to close out the year. Motion carried 5-0.

7:58 pm
Manager’s Update
· Manager Earp thanked the Council and police department for their recent work with the HR Elementary School. The new Gun Safety Program has been started and $6,800 was raised for the educational competitions. 
· Police department new vehicles are in service and the body cameras have been received and a body camera policy is being drafted.

· Fire department has received the SCBA gear and is waiting on delivery of the new turnout gear.

· Police and fire recently participated in career day at the elementary school.

· The sidewalk and sliplining projects are in the works. 

· The annual Collection System Audit has been completed and no deficiencies were found. 

· The Town was fined for a recent spill but has been told to ask for a waiver of that fee as none has ever been assessed before. The fine itself serves as supporting documentation for the need of the sliplining project that is being completed.

· The concert series in the park begins this month and the PARTF grant for the park is in the process of being closed out. 

· Clerk Eveker has completed and passed the Municipal Management Course at UNC.

· Meetings continue for the old mill rehab project. Several developers have expressed interest and Town staff continues to host meetings in an effort to advance these projects. 

· The Carolina Flea market is back in compliance and back in operation. 

· No feedback has been received yet from Senator Gunn’s office regarding additional funding for the sidewalk project.

· Bowden’s Garage has been closed and will be vacated very soon.

· Manager Earp presented Council with a Proclamation acknowledging Police Week for 2016. Councilmember Lineberry made a motion to approve the Police Week Proclamation. Motion carried 5-0.

Announcements

· Councilmember Allen thanked Asst. Chief Thomas for his code enforcement work and those who assisted with the HR Field Day. 

· Councilmember Allen announced that the Community Pride Car Show will be held on June 4, 2016.

· Councilmember Allen thanked Wes Anderson and Charlie Allen for their help with maintaining yards at Community Pride project sites.

· Council acknowledged recently ill Rob Cobb and Brian Allen and asked that they be kept in everyone’s thoughts.

· Sue Tippett thanked the PD, especially Doug Faulls, for their recent work with the Elementary school. She stated how nice it was to see positive work being done by the Town in the community.
8:38 pm
Councilmember Fogleman made a motion to adjourn. Motion carried 5-0.

__________________________________
__________________________________

Buddy E. Boggs, Mayor


Melanie R. Eveker, Clerk




